[Date]

[Address]
Dear Assembly Member or Senator [Name],

I am writing to you in strong support of the demands of the hunger strike that spread across California’s prison system the summer and fall of 2011. As you may be aware, prisoners in the Security Housing Unit (SHU) in Pelican Bay State Prison started a continuous hunger strike on July 1st, 2011 to protest conditions that have been characterized by the United Nations as "inhumane and degrading". I strongly urge you to:

· Visit Security Housing Units (SHUs) and Administrative Segregation Units (Ad-Seg) and speak to prisoners who participated in the hunger strike; 
· Attend any informational meetings or legislative hearings about prison conditions and the hunger strike which the Prisoner Hunger Strike Solidarity Coalition may be presenting;

· Hold the CDCR to its commitment to the hunger strikers by revising the regulations in a meaningful way; 

· Demand that CDCR treat the prisoners as stakeholders in its process to develop these regulations; 
· Vote for the repeal of the prison media ban (AB 1270).

As you may know, California’s prison system has been found in violation of the Constitution’s 8th Amendment prohibiting cruel and unusual punishment due to severe overcrowding and medical neglect. This crisis includes California’s maximum-security units using solitary confinement, such as SHUs and Ad-Seg units, where prisoners are kept in windowless 6-8 by 10-ft cells, 22-23.5 hours a day, for years—even decades—at a time. If prisoners are granted the “privilege” of 30 minutes to an hour outside, it is spent alone in a tiny concrete yard. There is no human physical contact, work, or communal activities. Privileges and programming for SHU prisoners varies depending on the specific regulations of each prison, and whether prisoners have enough money. Meals are pushed through a slot in the metal door by guards, from whom prisoners continuously report abuse. 

According to the CDCR, at least 49% of the 1,111 SHU prisoners at Pelican Bay have spent 5-10 years in the SHU, and over 46% of them have served 10 years or more in the SHU, 7% of whom have served 20 years in the SHU. Additionally, the American Friends Service Committee estimated that in 2008, the total number of people in solitary confinement in California was 14,000, approximately 8% of the total population at the time. 
Solitary confinement has a psychological impact.  Psychiatrists and psychologists have documented something they call “SHU syndrome,” which affects prisoners who spend more than a few months in isolation.  The symptoms resemble those of Post Traumatic Stress Disorder and include hallucinations, depression, anxiety, anger and suicide. According to the Associated Press, in 2005, forty-four prisoners in the California prison system committed suicide; 70% of whom were in solitary confinement. Juan Mendez, a United Nation's chief investigator, has called for a ban on solitary confinement in excess of 15 days, and a total ban on the practice when youth or people with mental issues are concerned. Speaking to a UN General Assembly human rights committee, Mendez referenced studies that found negative physical and mental effects from spending just a few days in solitary confinement.
Given these horrendous conditions, it is no surprise at least 6,600 prisoners across the state in more than 13 prisons joined the July hunger strike in solidarity with the demands from Pelican Bay, while in similar brutal conditions themselves. After a ten-week pause to allow the CDCR to make meaningful changes, the strike doubled in mass when it resumed on September 26th—reaching more than 12,000 prisoners throughout California’s jail and prison system. Clearly, prisoners are in dire need of immediate meaningful change and have no other effective recourse but to peacefully risk their lives.  
By visiting hunger strikers held in SHUs and Ad-Seg, you can witness the conditions prisoners are protesting.  The torturous conditions prisoners endure are largely concealed by the Department of Corrections, through tight visitation and communication policies, including limited family and legal visits and a system-wide ban on media access to prisoners. Therefore, I also urge you to support repealing this ban by voting for media access to California prisoners (AB 1270).  
In spite of the CDCR’s use of extreme isolation and social deprivation, the courage of tens of thousands of hunger strikers and overwhelming support from at least 11,000 outside supporters managed to draw media attention and successfully exposed torturous conditions SHU/Ad-Seg prisoners suffer. However, the hunger strikers’ five core demands have yet to be implemented. The prisoners demand that the CDCR:

1. End group punishment and administrative abuse


2. Abolish the debriefing policy and modify the gang-status criteria


3. Comply with the 2006 Commission on Safety and Abuse in America’s Prisons

4. Provide adequate and nutritious food

5. Expand & provide constructive programming and privileges for SHU-status prisoners. 
After the first round of the hunger strike in the summer of 2011, the CDCR extended a few concessions [cold-weather caps (i.e. beanies), wall calendars, proctored exams for correspondence courses, and a yearly photo to send to family members] to SHU prisoners in what the prisoners perceived as a sign of good faith of fully implementing changes to its gang validation procedures. The hunger strike resumed on September 26 when prisoners concluded that CDCR was not living up to its end of the bargain to make substantive changes in its procedures for placing someone in the SHU. The hunger strike ended when CDCR persuaded the prisoners that it would be adopting a behavior-based model for SHU placement rather than gang membership or association and would be reviewing all current SHU prisoners' files under the new criteria. CDCR does not appear to be meeting its anticipated timetable in drafting and implementing these changes. International experts have recommended far-reaching changes to radically reduce the use of solitary confinement here and around the world. 
Additionally, the CDCR has announced that once it drafts its changes to regulations, it will be passed on to stakeholders for review. However, prisoners who went on hunger strike, the key stakeholders in this issue, are not regarded as stakeholders by the CDCR in this process of developing supposedly more humane regulations. Meaningful structural changes into CDCR regulations require including the people who are most affected—i.e. the prisoners. As a legislator, you have the power to pressure the CDCR to be accountable and responsible for representing and protecting the rights of all Californian residents, including prisoners. Therefore, I urge you to hold the CDCR to its commitment to the hunger strikers by revising the regulations in a meaningful way, making sure all five core demands are addressed, and to demand the CDCR treat the prisoners as stakeholders in its process to develop and review these regulations. At a time when California's budget crisis is taking hundreds of millions of dollars from schools and vital services, SHUs, which have been deemed torture by the United Nations, cost $50,000 more to operate a year than a regular prison cell
. $50,000 can pay for someone's college education, or it can pay for someone's torture. 
Assembly Member Tom Ammiano has held one legislative hearing investigating these conditions and allowing former SHU prisoners, family members of current SHU prisoners, as well as lawyers and medical experts to attest the torturous conditions of SHUs and further push the CDCR to change regulations and comply with the hunger strikers’ demands. Please make sure to attend any future hearings that address these regulations. 
The hunger strikers currently have no administrative body advocating for them, recognizing their humanity and ensuring their human rights are not violated. As a representative of California, I urge you to defend and protect the safety, rights and well being of all community members throughout California, especially of our loved ones in prison.
Thank you for your time and consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Your Name

Your Address

� http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=5584254





